Berks-Lehigh Valley College Senate Council

Monday, November 24, 2003 1:00 pm -2:30 pm

Minutes

Attendance:  R. Egolf, M. Mart, H. Patterson, R. Zambanini (Officers); S. Speece, A. Williams (Admin); L. Milakofsky, A. Romberger, C. Spigelman, (U. Senate); J. Markowitz, (Student Rep.); J. Clipman, 

P. Esqueda, K. Fifer, H. Gourama, J. Larson, D. Litvin, B. Mizdail, J. Noel, I. Shibley, S. Snyder; (Council Members); B. Cantalupo, L. Grobman, K. Lodwick, (Faculty); C. Balliett (Senate Secretariat)  

1. Call to order

The Chair requested that members who wish to speak or comment wait to be recognized by the Chair before speaking.  Extended side conversations should be kept to a minimum, as a courtesy to all members.

2. Approval of minutes from October 26, 2003 meeting-The minutes were unanimously approved.
The Chair proposed that the agenda be reordered to proceed to Comments by Administrators. There was no objection.
3. Comments by Administrators 

Status of Lehigh Valley Corporate Center- Ann Williams
· The establishment of the Corporate Center was included in the College Strategic Plan.  The intention is to provide the Lehigh Valley campus with room to grow and expand.  The campus has reached capacity for classroom space, making it difficult to add new programs and courses.  A new building on campus is not an option at this time.  

· The building, situated on the corner of Broadhead Road and Route 512, is centrally located in the Lehigh Valley and will provide service to the eastern edge of the Valley as well as Phillipsburg New Jersey.   

· The college will lease the building, as a turn-key operation, for ten years with an early buy-out option. The building is expected to be ready for occupancy in late January 2004 and fully functional by March 2004.  There will be five classrooms, a computer room, academic support rooms and video conferencing facilities.
· The Mission of the Center is to allow: 1.) growth for Continuing Education and Management Development programs, 2.) growth of the BKLV major programs, 3.) space to develop cooperative programs with other Penn State units such as Great Valley, which would permit the development of Master Degree programs. 
· A committee of faculty, Division Heads and Continuing Education staff will meet to develop appropriate programs.

· University Park agreed to a request to set aside and carry over budget funds to be used for furniture, technology and set-up costs for the Corporate Center.  No other budgets will be cut or affected by Corporate Center development.    Carry-over funds and funds raised by the Continuing Education Division will support the center.  As the Corporate Center grows and becomes profitable the Lehigh Valley campus will be able to support the center.
Opportunity Planning- Susan Speece
· All members of the Berks campus community received an e-mail invitation to participate in the Opportunity Planning sessions.  Several meetings have been held over the last year.  Plans are being finalized and work has begun on writing a proposal.  Faculty in Science, IST, Business and Engineering were asked to present their physical space needs by the end of December for the new building which will house Business and IST.  When remodeling of the Luerssen Building is done, this will aid in space design and distribution.
· Drafting of a plan will be done in January 2004, and information will be shared with the Senate and other groups for comments in February.  By March the proposal will be finalized and will await the invitation from Dr. Erickson to propose a new Master Plan.
· Because of the growth to the College and especially the Berks Campus, we have been put on the fast-track in Master Planning.  Housing and Food Services will be involved in the process, because due to expansion, new housing may be in the future plan.

Carl Lovitt was unable to attend the meeting due to a scheduling conflict.

4. 
Reports of Officers and University Senators

A.
Chair (Michelle Mart)




Clarification of policy regarding student field trips

· Students participating in University sanctioned field trips should not be penalized and should be given every opportunity to make up work.  This has not always been the case.    

· Some part-time faculty may not be aware of this policy.  These faculty members will be contacted and updated on the policy.

· Many faculty members have commented that due to the increasing number of absences due to field trips, a College wide policy should be in place.

· During discussion, it was noted that the University has a policy which covers student field trips. The policy is listed on the University Senate web page.

A. Chair-Elect (Roger Egolf)

No Report

B. Secretary (Bob Zambanini)

 No Report
D. University Senators

Lou Milakofsky

An update will be presented at the January meeting.
Roger Egolf    

· The Senate Self- Study vote resulted in a change in the current Senate representation from 1 to 20 to 1 to 25.  This would give Berks-Lehigh Valley five Senators.  Student representation will go from nine percent to ten percent of elected Faculty Senate numbers, which will guarantee that students will continue to have representation on Senate.  If the proposed plan of 1 to 30 had been approved, some campuses would not have student representation.  Students were in favor of representation by campus not by CCSG.
· The term for Senators will remain unchanged at four years.

· All other policies were voted down.  The proposed recommendations by the Self-Study Committee for Senate restructuring did not pass in voting.
Andy Romberger
The items that were voted down in the Self-Study are not necessarily final.  Many were sent to the Committee on Committee and Rules to be reevaluated and reworded. 

Candace Spigelman
· The Undergraduate Education Committee is continuing their work on changes to the International competency requirements in terms of language and the way in which categories are developed.  The BA Subcommittee is working on changes to the baccalaureate requirements.
· According to comments from student representatives legal issues have restricted student requests to review the faculty SRTE.  All the details are not known, but the issue will be referred to the FAC Senator Representative, Mohamad Ansari, for a report.  
4. Reports of Committees

· EMRSA Meeting Minutes 10-28-03 were handed out as an addition to the meeting packets.
· Minutes for the TRS, CASE, Physical Facilities and Safety, and FAC Committees, which were included in the packets, were accepted as presented, without comment or discussion.

6. Forensic Business
Discussion regarding first-year seminar workshops is a response to complaints from students about scheduling seminars and workshops during the activity period.
· The Chair did a brief informal survey of the thirty-eight faculty members who teach the First-Year Seminar programs.  Responses from fifteen participants were evenly split between four different categories. 1.) An equal number of faculty required attendance at workshops as did not require attendance 2.) Of the faculty who did not require attendance at workshops, there was a category which offered extra credit if students did attend 3.) two faculty members had no requirements for attendance and three faculty members encouraged attendance but did not require, and offered alternate assignments. While there are different approaches to this issue, it appears that suggesting the workshops is in line with the new direction of first-year seminars within the College.  
· The student representative stated that many students were required to attend a workshop or seminar during the activity period.  A possible solution would be to offer an alternative media assignment, such as a video taped presentation and preparing a report.  Either alternative would be acceptable to fulfill the requirements.
· After a discussion period, two motions were proposed.
Motion: Request a report from the First-Year Seminar Committee on this issue, at the January 2004 Senate meeting.  The motion passed unanimously
Motion: Request that the question of the common hour go to the Student Life Committee. The motion passed unanimously.
7. Unfinished Business -None

8. New Legislative Business

AAOC Motion on Addition to the Academic Integrity Implementation Policy-
The addition to the policy will close a loophole in the policy. The charges must be signed by the student, whether they accept or want to contest the charges.  


Addition:  Falls under Procedures governing incidents of Academic Integrity, #1. g. ii. 
"The student's failure to respond or refusal to sign and return the form will be interpreted as acceptance of the charge(s) and sanction(s).  The course instructor, chair of the Academic Integrity Committee, and / or College administration will make every effort to notify the student of the academic dishonesty charge and sanction, including sending a letter to the student's permanent home address by certified mail."  
A lengthy discussion followed.  It was decided to postpone action until the entire document could be reviewed.

Motion: Return the addition to the policy to the AAOC committee for clarification.   The motion passed unanimously.
FAC Motion on Teaching Schedule Policy
The Faculty Affairs Committee of the Berks-Lehigh Valley College has voted to endorse this teaching policy and asks the Council to support the policy.

Each academic year, full-time faculty members at Penn State Berks-Lehigh Valley will be assigned by their division heads to teach courses that meet three days per week during one semester and courses that meet two days per week during the other semester.  This policy pertains only to faculty members’ teaching schedules. In keeping with the College’s commitment to be a student-centered institution, faculty members are encouraged to be available to meet with students five days a week.

The Division Heads may consider and grant annual exceptions to this policy in response to special needs or circumstances, on a case-by-case basis.  Requests for waivers of the policy should not be based on rank or seniority.

· A motion to amend a portion of the policy was made and seconded.  The revision is as follows: In keeping with the College’s commitment to be a student-centered institution, faculty members are encouraged to be available to meet with students on non-teaching weekdays.

· A motion to accept the amendment to the policy was proposed.  A vote was taken and the amendment passed with one negative vote cast.
· Lengthy discussion followed on the newly amended policy.
With the meeting nearing an end and quorum in jeopardy, the Chair asked if the Council wanted to vote on this policy as amended.  At this time all but one of the Lehigh Valley representatives walked out of the meeting to keep a vote from being taken.  It was requested that this be noted in the minutes.
While it was believed that a quorum did exist at the time the Lehigh Valley members left the meeting, it was determined by the Chair and other officers that they were mistaken.
The motion on Teaching Schedule Policy will be placed on the January Council agenda for further discussion.
9. Announcements - None
10. Adjournment

